STATE BOARD OF STATIONARY ENGINEERS
BUSINESS MEETING
MINUTES
Date: 
September 17, 2019
Time: 
10:16 a.m.
PLACE: 
500 N. Calvert Street


3rd Floor Conference Room
Baltimore, MD 21202
Members
 Present:
Harold Norris, Chair, Consumer Member 
Gregory Restivo, Vice Chair, Industry Member
Karl Kraft, Chief Boiler Inspector 


Brian Wodka, Industry Member (via telephone call-in)
John F. Arizaga, Industry Member
STAFF
PRESENT: 
Robin Bailey, Executive Director, Mechanical Boards 
Sloane Fried Kinstler, Assistant Attorney General 
                        Tracey Wilson-Baylor, Administrative Specialist III
CALL TO ORDER: 
Harold Norris, Chairman, called the Business Meeting of the Maryland State Board of Stationary Engineers to Order at 10:16 a.m.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES   
The Board members reviewed the minutes of the Business Meeting held on July 16, 2019.  Upon Mr. Restivo’s Motion and Mr. Arizaga’s second, the Board unanimously approved the Business Meeting Minutes without corrections. 
COMPLAINT COMMITTEE REPORT
No report.
APPLICATION REVIEW COMMITTEE REPORT

The July and September 2019 Application Committee Reports will be combined and reported during the November 2019 meeting of the Board.
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT
No report
REVIEW OF PSI EXAMINATION STATISTICS AND LICENSE TOTALS 
PSI Exams submitted the following statistical summaries for July 2019: 
Stationary Engineer
     Candidates        
Passed

Failed
     
     Pass %




          Tested

	Stationary Engineer Grade 1
	11
	1
	10
	9%

	Stationary Engineer Grade 2
	10
	1
	9
	10%

	Stationary Engineer Grade 3
	14
	1
	13
	7%

	Stationary Engineer Grade 4
	7
	3
	4
	43%

	Stationary Engineer Grade 5
	6
	2
	4
	           33%

	                              TOTAL
	          48
	8
	40
	17%


PSI Exams submitted the following statistical summaries for August 2019: 
Stationary Engineer
     Candidates        
Passed

Failed
     
     Pass %




          Tested
	Stationary Engineer Grade 1
	16
	8
	8
	50%

	Stationary Engineer Grade 2
	9
	5
	4
	56%

	Stationary Engineer Grade 3
	25
	7
	18
	28%

	Stationary Engineer Grade 4
	11
	7
	4
	64%

	Stationary Engineer Grade 5
	3
	0
	3
	0%

	                              TOTAL
	64
	27
	37
	42%


Ms. Bailey reported: 48 candidates were tested in July 2019, 8 passed, 40 failed with a 17% passing rate. 
Ms. Bailey reported: 64 candidates were tested in August 2019, 27 passed, 37 failed with a 42 % passing rate. 

Since January of 2019, the passing rate is 32%, and since the inception of the test the overall passing rate is 36%.  There are currently 5736 active licensees.
OLD BUSINESS
No report
NEW BUSINESS
Exam Prep
The Board discussed stationary engineer preparatory training for exams. Counsel advised that the Board should not provide the public with a list of programs that offer applicable education because that could imply an endorsement by the Board of a particular program. Mr. Kraft expressed concern over the pass rate of the license examinations. Counsel suggested that the Board could put a statement on its website encouraging test candidates to engage in exam preparation and stating the Board’s belief that preparation is essential to successful performance on the license exams. Counsel also added that the Board might provide a list of examination prep providers as long as it included a clear statement disclaiming that the Board’s statement of the existence of the training is in no way an endorsement of the quality of the program and is not necessarily inclusive of all programs offered in the area. 
Chairman Norris explained that there are only three schools that he is aware of that currently offer exam prep for Stationary Engineers, including Harford, Anne Arundel and Catonsville Community Colleges. Mr. Kraft stated that the Board should consider a statement on its website. Mr. Kraft informed the Board that heating boilers are exempt from the Stationary Engineers statute, 4% of total objects in the State are power boilers and most of the pressure vessels are not covered and only a small amount of chillers are. He also added that, in a previous meeting, the Board discussed the total number of first grade Stationary Engineers in the State in comparison to the number of power boilers that need to be manned and how the rate of stationary engineers was very low for the demand requiring oversight. Mr. Kraft stated that according to his information of the number of boilers in the State, there should be at least 10,000 licensed engineers. He encouraged the Board to consider how to increase the number of licensees. Mr. Restivo stated that even with computerized monitoring, there is still a need for an increased number of licensed stationary engineers. 
Director Bailey stated that she will look into a statement for the website regarding exam prep courses. Counsel again suggested that a statement could be placed on the website stating that the Board feels strongly that exam preparation or pre-examination education is significant to successful examination performance and the Board urges candidates to consider enrolling in some sort of program. Director Bailey stated that she, with Counsel, will work on a statement.
Reciprocity
Chairman Norris asked how the Board could pursue reciprocal licensing agreements with other States, specifically New Jersey and Ohio. Director Bailey suggested since the Board has identified these two states as having similar licensure requirements as Maryland, she can reach out to get more information and possibly send them a copy of what Maryland’s licensure requirements are. She stated she would then work with Counsel to draft a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) for a reciprocal licensure agreement if they are interested. Mr. Wodka stated that the Board reaching out is a courtesy not a requirement, so if other states are not interested the Board should move on. 
Mr. Kraft asked Mr. Arizaga if licensees in Washington, DC are making it known to the DC Board that reciprocity would benefit licensees. Mr. Arizaga stated that he was not aware of such a position by the DC Board, but stated that federal standards may be less stringent. He also explained that the federal government may be exempt from many of the rules governing Maryland stationary engineers so there has not been a reason to seek reciprocity or take the Maryland license exam. Mr. Kraft stated that Mr. Arizaga is in a very unique position being employed as a Stationary Engineer at a federal government facility in Fort Meade which is located in Maryland. Mr. Arizaga observed that that there are people from all over the country, but mainly DC, New Jersey, Pennsylvania, and Maryland employed at Fort Meade. He added that as long as these individuals have good interviews and resumes, they normally can get employment if they can also pass the security clearance. Mr. Arizaga also added that in the building in which he works, the equipment consists mainly of chillers and HVAC equipment; in his opinion a lot of the DC engineers are well trained and have good knowledge and experience in HVACR. Mr. Kraft asked Mr. Arizaga whether he believed an employee would benefit from experience in both HVACR and boiler operations. Mr. Arizaga concurred. 
Mr. Wodka asked if the Board intended to continue pursuing reversing the exemption of heating boilers from state law. Director Bailey advised that the Department had already said it would not support a legislative request to that effect. Mr. Wodka added that Stationary Engineers are listed as an apprentice trade so, hypothetically, if this initiative ever did pass and an applicant for licensure was required to have hands-on experience that comes from participating in an apprenticeship program, this could create an enormous opportunity. He also added this would be a quick way to instantly create a lot of new jobs. Mr. Kraft informed the Board that within the last two weeks he had heard that Secretary Robinson was interested in increasing the number of apprenticeship programs offered in Maryland. Mr. Wodka added that without having to affect the law, the State could implement a stationary engineer apprenticeship program. He added it could begin with the State saying that it would fund the apprenticeship program for schools/plants with heating boilers if the Board could find suitable instructors. Mr. Wodka also went on to say he believed many people would take advantage of increased safety and reliability if offered on a voluntarily basis by the State without having to force them by legislation. Director Bailey reminded the Board that the apprenticeship programs are currently sponsored and paid for by the employer. 
Mr. Restivo asked Director Bailey to continue pursuing reciprocal licensing because he believed this to be a worthwhile investment. Counsel stated that Md. Bus. Occ. & Prof. Code Ann.,             § 6.5-307(a)(c) provides that the Board may waive a license exam under certain criteria for individuals licensed in other states or jurisdictions. She stated that, unlike other Boards, the Board can engage in reciprocal licensing with subdivision of a state.
CORRESPONDENCE

No report.
COUNSEL’S REPORT

No report.
CHAIR’S REPORT
No report.
ADJOURNMENT
Upon Mr. Restivo’s’s Motion, and Mr. Arizaga’s second, the Board unanimously carried the Motion to adjourn the meeting at 11:28 a.m.
_________________________


__________________________
Greg Restivo, Vice Chair


            Date
Without Corrections ______



with Corrections ______ 
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